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Complete Land Development Services

139 E. Baltimore Pike  •  Media, PA 19063
610-565-6363

•	 Civil Engineers

•	L and Surveyors

•	L and Planners

Planning, Subdivision
Site Development, Environmental

Including:

G.D. HOUTMAN
Son, Inc.&

Powell Drilling & Services, Inc

The Original Calvin E. Powell Drilling Co.

Water Well

Irrigation Well

Geo Thermal Drilling

Pumps • Tanks 

Water Treatment
Systems

Well System Inspections

Chester Heights, PA  19017

610-459-1037

Concordville Town Centre Dental
Comprehensive Dental Services for the Whole Family
Dr. Douglas A. Filidore
	 Dr. David M. Taylor
		  Dr. Matthew J. Miller

610-459-3644
www.concordvilledental.com
Concordville Town Centre
Routes 1 and 322, Glen Mills, PA

Gloriann M. Ellis, GRI, CRS, CSP, ABR
Associate Broker

Weichert Certified Marketing Spec.
Resident of Chester Heights since 1975

office 610.459.5500 • fax 610.558.0317
cell 610.420.3463

Gloriann.m.ellis@gmail.com

1212 Baltimore Pk. • Chadds Ford, PA 19317

Weichert,
     Realtors®

“I have been a full time Real Estate professional 
helping many people achieve their goals in  

buying or selling real estate since 1987.”

Heating Oil
Heating & Cooling... Sales & Service

• Budget Plans        • Service Contracts
• 24 hour Service   • Guaranteed Fuel Price Program
	 Ennisfuels.com 610-459-2719
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Letter from the Mayor
Neighbors,

September 21, 2020 marks 75 years since the Borough of  Chester Heights was 
incorporated.  Our founders petitioned the courts to secede from Aston Township 
because they thought the taxes were too high.  Borough residents still enjoy the lowest 
municipal taxes in Delaware County. 

This issue of  the Newsletter is all about the last 75 years. You will see the original 
petition and the residents who signed it- including my grandfather! You will also see 
the order from the Court of  Common Pleas making us official. Included in this issue 
are excerpts from meeting minutes throughout the years; Valleybrook Rd and traffic 
has been a topic often in the last 75 years.   We also included a list of  families who have 
served the Borough throughout generations.  It’s wonderful to see so much continuity 
in our little borough’s young history.  We have included a sampling of  newspaper 
articles as well.  

In the next year, COVID being considered, we plan on having multiple events for 
all generations to celebrate our 75th Anniversary.  Please pay attention to our website, 
our Facebook page and sign up to receive our emails to stay up to date on all things 
Chester Heights. 

I hope you enjoy this issue of  our newsletter.  Happy Anniversary to us! 

*A non-historical announcement: we will be voting at the Garnet Valley 
Middle School in November’s election. For those residents voting by mail, 
the nearest ballot drop box will be at The Rachel Kohl Library.

Enjoy your fall and stay well,

Mayor Fred Wood

Court of  Common Pleas................. 3-4

Excerpts from the  
Initial Organization Meeting of  the 
Borough of  Chester Heights...............5

Old-Fashioned Stamper......................5

Police in the Borough..........................6

March 31, 1952...................................6

Historical Clippings............................7

Valleybrook Road................................8

Excerpts from March 6, 1972  
Council Meeting.................................8

Notable Women in the Borough.........9

It Runs in the Family….......................9

Historical Clippings..........................10

Borough Permits from the 1940’s......11

Committee Assignments...................13

Town Talk, Letters to the Editor, 
Wednesday, January 12, 1977



3

Court of  Common Pleas  
“Petition for incorporation of  the Borough of  Chester Heights”

Petition for incorporation of the 
Borough of Chester Heights
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Walter Schraeder petition  

dated August 5, 1945

Decree from  September 21, 1945



5

Excerpts from the  
Initial Organization Meeting of  the Borough of  Chester Heights 

Held January 7, 1946 at 8 O’clock PM at the Rose Hill School.  

Present were the Burgess, Walter Schrader and Councilmen Arthur Stromgren, J. Taney Wilcox, H. Herbert Breneman, Lohr 
Kerns and E. Clay Krebs. Keller Little was not present. 

Father Sylvester McCarthy (Rector of  St. Thomas the Apostle and petition signer) gave the following invocation:

We pray the God of wisdom and justice thru whom authority is rightly administered, laws are enacted 
and judgment decreed, assist with thy holy spirit of counsel and fortitude the officers of this new borough 
that their administration may be conducted in righteousness and eminently useful to people of whom they 
preside.  Let the light of thy divine wisdom direct the deliberation of our council and shine forth in all the 
proceedings and regulations framed for our guidance, so that everything may tend to the preservation of  
peace, the promotion of natural happiness, the increase of industry and useful knowledge and may guarantee 
to us the blessings of equal liberty.  Amen

Mr. Wilcox was nominated as President of  Council for a term of  one year. 

He took the chair and stated that The Borough of  Chester Heights had been incorporated by Decree of  the Court of  Common 
Pleas of  Delaware County, Pennsylvania, dated September 21, 1945.  

He then gave the following historical sketch of  the Borough: 

Quotations from Ashmead’s History of Delaware County, 1884. 

“On the evening of Sept. 11, 1777, a number of the stragglers from the defeated American Army, hungry, 
demoralized and exhausted in their flight from the field at Brandywine, collected in the neighborhood of 
Logtown, where they passed the night, sleeping the outbuildings and open fields. The next morning, most of 
them rejoined their commands.”

“The Original Township of Aston, which at upper end conformed to the straight east and west line dividing 
that township, Concord and Middletown from Thornbury and Edgmont remained undisturbed until 1842, 
when on July 20th of that year the Assembly enacted a law changing the line of Aston so that part of the old 
township lying above Stony Bank school house- a direct line drawn thence eastward from Concord Township 
line to Chester Creek- was annexed to Thornbury Township.  Again, in 1870, an effort was made by the 
citizens of the upper end of Aston to divide the present township, the difficulty growing out of the alleged 
disproportion of the number of schools and the unequal division of taxes for road purposes.  A petition was 
presented to the court, but at the election held, under order of the court, October 18th of that year, the project 
was defeated at the polls.”  

The successful secession of  the Borough of  Chester Heights from Aston happened in 1945 with a total of  1505 acres. 

Old-Fashioned Stamper  
Official documents for the borough are stamped with the seal of  the Borough of  

Chester Heights.  75 years after it was first used, Borough Secretary Sue Timmins still 
uses the original stamper for official documents.
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Police in the Borough  

Chester Heights had its own Police force in the very beginning 
with uniforms and badges costing a total of  $215.  In a letter 
mailed October 8, 1952 to the residents of  the Borough on borough 
letterhead:

“TO THE CITIZENS OF THE BOROUGH OF 
CHESTER HEIGHTS

Borough Council is confronted with the problem of 
Police Protection. Our Chief of Police has tendered his 
resignation. At present time our two Policemen receive 
Fifty Dollars per month each, plus Ten Cents per mile 
for Auto Expense. The Borough furnishes Uniforms and 
equipment.

Our Chief of Police is asking for One Hundred Dollars 
per month and in order to comply with this request 
Borough Taxes will have to be increased. With our 
present Borough Police system we receive little to no 
State Police protection. If we have no Borough Police, 
we would have the protection of the State Police.

Borough Council thought this matter too important 
to decide at once, therefore we are asking the Citizens 
of the Borough to voice their opinion by answering the 
following questions and returning, as soon as possible, 
to the Borough Secretary.

DO YOU FAVOR BOROUGH POLICE PROTECTION?

DO YOU FAVOR STATE POLICE PROTECTION?”

In the 70th Borough Council meeting on Dec 1, 1952, the results of  the Police Questionnaire were discussed. 250 were sent out.  
105 were returned with the following results:

In favor of Borough police protection 39

In favor of State Police Protection  64

No opinion 2

“Therefore, as a result of this poll, a motion was made, seconded, and unanimously approved, that the 
Borough Police be abolished as of December 31, 1952”

March 31, 1952  
Mr. Grahme Wood presented a report on the progress of  the first meeting on the revision of  
the zoning ordinance. 



7



28

In a Resolution dated 10/7/1946,  
“Borough Council desires to limit the speed on State 
Highway 23026 [a portion of  Valleybrook rd.]…..
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, That 
the speed on State Highway 23026 shall be and is 
hereby limited to 35 miles per hour.”  

Excerpt from Council minutes  
Nov 7, 1955
“Burgess Little reported he had received further 
complaints on speeding trucks thru the Borough and 
he would request the State Police to check on this, 
especially during school hours.” 

September 5, 1972
“Mayor’s report: The Mayor reported many 
complaints of  speeding by stone trucks on 
Valleybrook Road and pointed out the recent 
accident at the intersection of  Valleybrook and 
Llewellyn Rds. Action- The Mayor agreed to 
contact the State Police in order to obtain better 
enforcement of  the 35 mph speed limit on this road. 
Various other measures to correct the hazardous 
conditions at this intersection were discussed.  The 
Secretary was directed to write the District Traffic 
Engineer on the possibility of  installing a 3-way 
STOP at the intersection.”

Valleybrook Road

Town Talk, 
May 14, 1975

Excerpts from March 6, 1972 Council Meeting  
Excerpts from March 6, 1972 Council Meeting held at the Fire House regarding Highway Safety

•	 Mr. Wilcox asked if  anything could be done about the weeds growing along Wawa Rd

•	 Wawa Food Markets asked the Highway Department about the traffic situation at the entrance to 
their office. They were advised to post warning signs on Rt. 1`

•	 A letter was written to the electric company re the urgency in installing flashing warning signals at 
the entrance to St. Thomas the Apostle 
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It Runs in the Family…  

Here are inter-generational family members who have served the Borough in some capacity since our founding and are still living 
or serving here:

Wood Family  
Grahme Wood Jr. (Council), Richard Wood Jr. (Council), 

Richard Wood III (Police Sub-committee), Jay Townsend 
(Planning Commission, Building Inspector), Gilliat Schroeder 
(Board of  Health), Margaret Wood Schroeder (Tax assessment 
committee), Frederic Schroeder Sr.(Code Enforcement Officer) 
Thayer Schroeder (Planning Commission), Fred Wood (Council 
and current Mayor).

To note: In 1952 Grahame Wood Jr. served on the Budget 
Committee.  In 2020, his son, Mayor Fred Wood, is the Chair of  
the Finance/Budget Committee. 

Ward Family  
Samuel B. Ward Jr (Council) was also Fire Chief  for 28 years. 

Lawrence B. Ward is a lifetime Fire Company Member and 
served as a Fire Chief  for 15 years (Still Active).  Larry served 
on Borough Council for 12 years and is our current Emergency 
Management Coordinator and Roadmaster

The entire Ward Family served or serves the Fire Company in 
many vital roles to this day.

Houtmann  
Edouard Houtmann was our engineer at the very beginning.  

There have been a few other firms in between and Matt 
Houtmann, Edouard’s son, with GD Houtman and Sons is our 
current engineer.

Kerns  
Mother, Sadie (Board of  Health), son Lohr jr (Council), 

granddaughter Ellen is current vacancy chair.

Tucker  
John Tucker was a Councilperson, his wife, Carol, was treasurer 

for a time and his daughter, Anne, served on Council.

Leiser  
Fred was Mayor from 1964 until 1970.  His son, Chris Leiser, 

has served on Planning Commission for almost 30 years and is 
the current President of  Planning Ccommission.

Ellis  
Ronald Ellis, Sr (Deputy Sign Code Enforcement), wife, 

Gloriann is our current Judge of  Elections and daughter, 
Ginamarie is on Council.

Notable Women in the Borough  
First female member of  Council- Paula Bell, served late 80’s through late 90’s

First female Mayor- Stacey Smith served 2018 until her death in 2020
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Borough Permits from the 1940’s

A. Bell Telephone, May 19 - This building is still owned by 
the telephone company, which is Verizon today. This is the 
building next to Ashley’s.

B. David Wood - this the Logtown Farm across from 
Madison apartments.

C. Chester Heights Store Property - The apartment referred 
to is still an apartment.  The garage referred to is our 
Chester Heights Post Office

D. Old telephone office - this is the home of former Mayor 
Stacey Smith, the red brick house across from St. Thomas’ 
driveway. It used to be a Bell Telephone Business Office.

E. Dohan - This is the addition to the house of what is now 
the Hammanassett Bed and Breakfast

A. C.

D. E.

B.

Historical Structure Preservation, 
December 6, 1971
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BOROUGH OF CHESTER HEIGHTS
Contact Directory

222 Llewellyn Road • P.O. Box 658 • Chester Heights, PA 19017
610-459-3400 • info@chesterheights.org • www.chesterheights.org

Members of Council
President  Drew Baum
Vice President  Ginamarie Ellis
Mayor  Fred Wood
Bob Adams
Natalie Anderson
Susan Clarke
Dave Firkser
Laura Lim

Planning Commission Members
Chair  Chris Leiser
Vice Chair  John P. Lesky 
Pro Tem  Thayer Schroeder 
Member    David Clarke
	 Melinda Kerry, Esq.
	 Mark Carroll 

	 Gregg Homan

Zoning Hearing Board Members
Chair	 H. Fred Hamel
Vice Chair	  Cynthia McNichols, Esq.
Member	 Glenn Mon  

	 Justin Buccilli
Zoning Solicitor Christopher G. Furlong, Esq. 
Zoning Officer Richard J. Jensen

 

Borough Officials
Secretary/Treasurer  Susan M. Timmins
Recording Secretary  Darlene Kurten
Open Records Officer  Megan Killian
Borough Solicitor  Gerald C. Montella, Esq.
Specialist Solicitor  Peter Rohana, Esq.
Tax Collector  Maryann D. Furlong
Code Officials   
   Building Inspector  Richard J. Jensen
   Borough Engineer  G. D. Houtman & Sons, Inc. 

			    Matthew Houtmann, P.E.
   Alternate Engineer  Michael Ciocco, P.E., S.E.O
   Sewer Enforcement  Michael Ciocco, P.E., S.E.O
Fire Chief  Sam Iannucci, Jr.
Fire Marshal  Michael Ciocco
EMS/Road Master  Lawrence F. Ward
Sewer Enforcement  Michael Ciocco, P.E., S.E.O.
Vacancy Chair  Ellen Luongo
Constable  Steve Luongo
Library Representative  Greg Chestnut
Animal Control Officer  Allen Strickler

Borough Officials 2020

The Borough would like to thank the businesses that appear in this newsletter 
and recognizes each of them as contributors to our community. Thanks to 
their advertising support, this newsletter has been produced at no charge to 
our residents.



(610) 459-7727
Contact@fergusonmccann.com

QUALITY SINCE 
1933

FERGUSON & McCANN, Inc.
MECHANICAL/ENVIRONMENTAL CONTRACTORS

Underground Tanks and Service Station Equipment
Installations • Removals • Testing • Tank Upgrades

Pump/Dispenser Installations • PA, NJ, DE and MD Certified

270 Bodley Road • Aston, PA 19014

GERALD C. MONTELLA
Attorney At Law

11 West Front Street, Media, PA 19063-2816

Phone: 610-891-9150
Fax: 610-891-1157

jerry.montella@comcast.net

Family-Owned & 
Operated Since 1957

SIDING • WINDOWS • DOORS • GUTTERS
CUSTOM EXTERIOR TRIM

ROOF REPAIRS & EXTERIOR MAINTENANCE

44 Smithbridge Rd • Chester Heights
610-459-3474  •  www.civconco.com

Call for Information 215-257-1500 x106  
Email your resume to gregory.cbn@gmail.com

WHY WORK 
WITH US?

• Be Your Own Boss

• �Enjoy Outside Sales 
Independence

• Proven Products

• Flexible Schedule

• Generous Commissions

Rewarding Work That 
Fits Your Life!

NOW
HIRING!!!

NOW
HIRING!!!

~ Kitchen and Bath Remodels ~  

~ Basement ~ Attic ~ Doors & Windows ~ 

~ Decks ~ Patios ~ Tile-Work ~

~ Hardwood Floor ~ Drywall ~

277 W. Baltimore Pike, Media, PA 19063
610-361-0484 ~ ta@honeyfixit.com ~ www.honeyfixit.com

Certified Women Owned Business Enterprise
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To Place an Ad Call Peggy Kucipak Albee at Hometown Press • 215-262-3617

Patrick V. Larkin, Esq.
Area President – Pennsylvania

Insurance | Risk Management | Consulting

40 West Front Street
Media, PA 19063
United States

pat_larkin@ajg.com
D 610.548.5115
M 610.724.1606 
F 610.566.0147 ajg.com

FOR 24 HR. SERVICE: 610-566-3700
FAX: 610-566-1409

EMAIL: higginselec25@verizon.net

Charles A. Higgins & Sons, Inc.
Electrical Contractors

Est. 1925

Municipal Street Light Maintenance & Installation

Commercial & Industrial Electricity

Traffic Light Repairs and Installation • Pole Construction

P.O. BOX 647, MEDIA, PA 19063


